
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING AGENDA 
 

Monday, October 2, 2017 | immediately following the Special Council Meeting 
Council Chambers | Civic Centre 
 

 
CHAIRPERSON – Mayor Sue Paterson 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

2. DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST 

3. AGENDA ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS 

4. HEALTH & SAFETY MESSAGE – Fire Prevention Week (Councillor Fitzsimmons) 

5. DELEGATIONS 

6. STAFF REPORTS 

6.1 Report CAO-15-17 – External Sewer and Water Line Warranty – Service Line 
Warranties of Canada 

Recommendation – THAT Council agree to proceed with the Service Line Warranties of 
Canada Sewer and Water Line Warranty program; AND THAT a by-law authorizing the 
Mayor and Clerk to enter into the appropriate agreement be presented at the October 16, 
2017 council meeting.  

6.2 Report DCS-21-17 – 2017 Budget Plan 

Recommendation – THAT the 2018 Budget Plan be accepted as outlined in Report DCS-
21-17. 

6.3 Report ED-07-17 – Saugeen Artists Ontario Trillium Grant Application Collaboration 

Recommendation – THAT Council support the Saugeen Artists Ontario Trillium 
Foundation Grant Application Collaboration Agreement as outlined in Report ED-07-17. 

6.4 Report FI-18-17 – Fire Service Cost Recovery – Fire Marque Inc. 

Recommendation - THAT Council agree to enter into an agreement with Fire Marque 
Inc. for its Indemnification Technology program; AND THAT a by-law authorizing the 
Mayor and Clerk to enter into the appropriate agreement be brought forward; AND 
FURTHER THAT Rates & Fees By-law No. 2949-16 be amended as indicated. 
 

7. CORRESPONDENCE REQUIRING ACTION 

7.1 County of Grey – Re: Direct Election of the Warden 
(for Council’s consideration) 
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8. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION 

8.1 Fire Prevention Week Open House – October 11, 2017 | 6:30 – 8:00pm 

8.2 Hanover Police Services Board – August 29, 2017 Meeting Minutes 

8.3 Hanover Downtown Improvement Area – June 21, August 23, 2017 Meeting Minutes 

8.4 Saugeen Municipal Airport – August 4, September 8, 20, 2017 Meeting Minutes 

8.5 Pat Farrar, Women’s Liberal Commission – Re: Non-partisan Municipal Campaign 
School 

9. PLANNING AND ZONING MATTERS 

9.1 Next Planning Advisory Committee Meeting –  Tuesday, October 10, 2017 | 5:00pm 

10. DATES TO REMEMBER 
 

10.1 Household Hazardous Waste Day – Saturday, October 7, 2017 | 10:00am – 2:00pm 
Walkerton Recycling Depot 

10.2 Municipal Office Closed for Thanksgiving – Monday, October 9, 2017 

10.3 Service Delivery Review Workshop – Monday, October 16, 2017 | 5:00pm 

10.4 Next Regular Council Meeting – Monday, October 16, 2017 | 7:00pm 

10.5 Leaf Collection – commences week of October 16th 

10.6 Next Committee of the Whole Meeting – November 6, 2017 | 7:00pm 
 
11. INTRODUCTION OF NEW BUSINESS 

12. CLOSED MEETING 

13. ADJOURNMENT 



marilyn
Typewritten Text
4.





marilyn
Typewritten Text
6.1





marilyn
Typewritten Text
6.2





marilyn
Typewritten Text
6.3







 

Decision Making: 

All decisions will be done on a vote at the monthly meetings, and majority will rule. 

Should there be a conflict or decision that cannot be mutually agreed upon, the Town of Hanover will have the deciding 

vote. 

At any time should this agreement not be mutually satisfying, The Town of Hanover may amend some of the 

implementations. 

Term of this Agreement is the duration of the Ontario Trillium Grant , when all requirements are met on all parties. At 

this time a new agreement can be determined. 

 

IN WITNESS OF THIS AGREEMENT the parties have executed below: 

SAUGEEN ARTIST GROUP (Executive & Grant Committee) signed on_________________, 2017 in the Town of Hanover. 

  

______________________________     _____________________________________ 

Marion Shannon, Grant Committee      Bev Morgan, Executive Director 

______________________________-     ____________________________________ 

Sandy Fyfe, Executive Director       Susan Dugard, Treasurer 

_______________________________     ___________________________________ 

Susan O’Brien, Secretary       Jane Jacques, Secretary 

______________________________     ____________________________________ 

Margaret Eddington, Grant Committee     Leona Kennedy, Grant Committee 

               

    WITNESS: _______________________________ 

 

TOWN OF HANOVER signed on______ _____________________, 2017 in the Town of Hanover.  

 

_____________________________     _________________________________ 

April Marshall, Economic Development Manager, 

 

 

  WITNESS:______________________   



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

STAFF REPORT TO COUNCIL 

FROM  Jeff Dentinger, Fire Chief/Fire Prevention Officer/CEMC   

DATE  October 2, 2017 

REPORT FI-18-17 

SUBJECT Fire Service Cost Recovery – Fire Marque Inc. 
  

  
BACKGROUND 
 
At the September 18, 2017 council meeting, Mr. Ted Woods, President of Fire Marque Inc., made 
a presentation on Fire Marque’s Indemnification Technology Program.  Fire Marque Inc. is a 
Canadian company that specializes in recovering costs for municipal fire services while attending 
fire incidents.  Fire Marque does this by recovering eligible costs through property insurance 
policies.  Council requested staff prepare a report at a future meeting for their consideration. 
 
DISCUSSION  
 
The majority of property insurance policies provide coverage for fire department costs incurred 
while attending a property because of an insured peril.  The amount of the coverage can range 
from $500 to $25,000 depending on the policy.  Fire Marque’s trademarked program, 
Indemnification Technology, maximizes billing opportunities on behalf of fire departments by 
invoicing insurance companies for costs of fire department attendance with respect to insured 
perils.   
 
Fire Marque acts on behalf of the municipality through an agency agreement to recover the 
costs for the fire service.  After responding to a fire, the fire department completes a Standard 
Incident Report (SIR) as required by the Ontario Fire Marshal’s Office.  Fire Marque also 
receives a copy of the SIR and then submits the necessary documentation, including a detailed 
invoice for the services performed, to the insurance company.  If insurance coverage is 
available, costs up to the maximum for fire coverage is collected.  Property owners will not be 
responsible for paying any balance on the invoice that exceeds the fire coverage on the 
insurance policy and insurance premiums will not increase as a result.  
 
Insurance policy wordings require the municipality’s fees and charges by-law to specifically 
mention “Fire department response fees/Indemnification Technology®.”  As such, our Fees and 
Charges By-law No. 2949-16, particularly Schedule ‘H’: Fire Department, will have to be 
amended. 
  
The Indemnification Technology program was created by Fire Marque Inc. and there are no 
comparable services offered in the marketplace.  Many municipalities are engaging Fire Marque 
Inc. through sole sourcing as there are no other service providers available. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
In consideration for the services provided, Fire Marque Inc. charge a 30% fee on all costs 
recovered by them.  If nothing is recovered, there is no cost to the municipality.  No additional 
financial implications are associated with this report.   
 

marilyn
Typewritten Text
6.4



Report FI-8-17 | PAGE 2 
 

LINK TO STRATEGIC PLAN 
 
This report supports the Vision and Corporate Values of the Town of Hanover, as well as the Goals 
and Action Plans set out in the Strategic Plan, particularly with respect to: Strategic Direction #4: 
Sustainable Municipal Operations. 
 
OPTIONS 
 

A. That Council enter into an agreement with Fire Marque Inc. for its Indemnification 
Technology program and that By-law No. 2949-16 be amended as indicated.  

 
B. That Council not agree to enter into an agreement with Fire Marque Inc. at this time.  

 
RECOMMENDATION 
  
Your Administration recommends Option A. THAT Council agree to enter into an agreement with 
Fire Marque Inc. for its Indemnification Technology program AND THAT staff bring forward the 
appropriate by-law AND FURTHER THAT By-law No. 2949-16 be amended as indicated.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Jeff Dentinger 
Fire Chief/Fire Prevention Officer/CEMC 

 
Concurrence, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Brian Tocheri 
CAO/Clerk 

 



Grey County: Colour It Your Way 

 Clerk’s Department 
595 9th Avenue East, Owen Sound Ontario N4K 3E3 

519-372-0219 x 1227 / 1-800-567-GREY / Fax: 519-376-8998 
 

September 18, 2017 

Grey County Clerks 
By email only 

Dear Grey County Clerks: 

As you are aware, Grey County Council is considering directly electing the position of 
Warden for 2018.  The following resolution was passed at the September 14, 2017 
Committee of the Whole meeting: 

That Report CCR-CW-11-17 be distributed to Grey County Local 
municipalities for response on support or non-support of directly 
electing the Warden by October 16, 2017 and that a staff report be 
brought forward to the October 26, 2017 Committee of the Whole 
meeting. 

Carried 

Attached is report CCR-CW-11-17 along with a draft by-law for consideration by your 
council if it has not already provided a response on this subject.  As noted in the 
resolution, a response no later than October 16, 2017 is appreciated. 

Should you have any questions, please feel free to contact me. 

Yours truly, 

Heather Morrison  
Deputy Clerk 
(519) 372-0219 x 1376 
heather,morrison@grey.ca  
www.grey.ca 
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CCR-CW-11-17  Date: September 14, 2017 

 Committee Report 

Report CCR-CW-11-17 
To: Warden Barfoot and Members of Grey County Council  
From: Heather Morrison 

Meeting Date: September 14, 2017 

Subject: Direct Election of the Warden 

Status: Recommendation adopted by Committee of the Whole per Resolution 

CW192-17; 

Recommendation 

1. That Report CCR-CW-11-17 regarding directly electing the Warden be received for 

discussion purposes. 

Background 

At the July 27, 2017 Committee of the Whole meeting, a resolution was passed that Grey 

County consider a change to how the Warden is elected.  Currently the Warden is elected on an 

annual basis by the members of Grey County Council.  The resolution requests consideration 

be given to directly electing the Warden beginning with the 2018 municipal election.  This would 

mean that anyone in Grey County could run for Warden and the names, similar to mayor, 

councillor, trustee etc. would appear on the ballot and the Warden would be elected by the 

general population.  

Legislation 

The term Warden is used to describe the head of council.  The Municipal Act, 2001 states that 

it’s the duty of the Head of Council to: 

 Act as chief executive officer of the municipality 

 Preside over council meetings 

 Provide leadership to the council;  

 Provide information and recommendations to the council with respect to the role of 

council;  

 Represent the municipality at official functions; and 

 Carry out the duties of the head of council under this act or any other Act. 

Section 218 (1) of the Municipal Act, 2001, as amended states as follows: 

Section 9, 10 and 11 of the Act authorize the upper tier municipality to change the composition 

of its council subject to the following rules: 



CCR-CW-11-17  Date: September 14, 2017 

1. There shall be a minimum of five members, one of whom shall be the head of council. 

2. The head of council shall be elected by general vote, in accordance with the Municipal 

Elections Act, 1996, or shall be appointed by the members of council. 

3. The members of council, except the head of council shall be elected in accordance with 

the Municipal Elections Act, 1996 to the upper tier council or to the council of one of its 

lower-tier municipalities. 

4. The head of council shall be qualified to be elected as a member of council of the upper-

tier municipality. 

5. If the members of council are directly elected to the upper-tier council and not to the 

council of a lower-tier municipality, the members shall be elected by general vote or 

wards or by any combination of general vote and wards. 

6. Each lower-tier municipality shall be represented on the upper-tier council. 

Types of Change (Section 218 (2)) 

The power to change the composition of council includes the power to: 

a) Change the size of council 

b) Change the method of selecting members of the council, including members directly 

elected to the upper tier council and not to the council of a lower tier municipality, 

members elected to serve on both the upper and lower-tier councils or members elected 

to the lower-tier councils and appointed to the upper-tier council by the lower-tier 

municipalities, or a combination of methods of election 

c) Have a member representing more than one lower-tier municipality 

d) Require that if a member of council is appointed by the members of council as the head 

of the upper-tier council, the member is no longer entitled to hold office on the council of 

a lower-tier municipality or any other office on the council of the upper-tier municipality or 

both; and 

e) Require that if a member of a council is appointed by members of council as the head of 

the upper-tier council, the appointed member must hold office on the council of a lower 

tier municipality.  

Number of Votes (Section 218 (3)) 

Authorize an upper-tier municipality to change the number of votes given to any member but 

each member shall have at least one vote. 

Term of Office (218 (4)) 

Authorize an upper-tier municipality to change the term of office of an appointed head of council 

so long as the new term does not extend beyond the term of council. 

Coming into force by-law (219 (2)) 

A By-law to: 

a) Change the size of Council 

b) Change the method of selecting members of the Council 

c) Have a member represent more than one lower tier municipality 

Is not valid unless: 
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a) A majority of all votes on the upper-tier council are cast in its favour; 

b) A majority of the councils of all lower-tier municipalities forming part of the upper-tier 

municipality have passed resolutions consenting to the by-law; and 

c) The total number of electors in the lower-tier municipalities that have passed resolutions 

referred to in clause (b) form a majority of all the electors in the upper-tier municipality.  

This means that a change in how the Warden is selected requires a triple majority.  There is 

also a requirement to provide public notice, hold a public meeting and pass the required by-law 

prior to December 31, 2017 to be in effect for the 2018 election.  

Section 261 of The Municipal Act stipulates that no person may hold more than one office 

governed under the Municipal Elections Act, 1996 at the same time anywhere in Ontario. 

Therefore if the position of Warden was directly elected, a candidate would not be able to run for 

any other office in the same election.  

History of Governance Discussions 

Overall county governance has been discussed during the past several terms of council.  In late 

2008, a recommendation approving a governance review of the following was passed: 

 Term of office of the Warden 

 Direct versus indirect election for Warden and/or councillors 

 Number of councillors on County Council 

 Recorded voting system 

A committee was formed to review the above items. Recommendations coming out of the 

committee included changing the term of Warden to a two-year term and maintaining the 

policies for method of election of councillors and the warden and the recorded voting system.  

The motion to change the Warden’s term of office was defeated by council. The other items 

remained status quo.  

In 2012 another Governance Task Force was formed to review the following: 

 Current committee sub/committee structure including process/schedule 

 Structure of the next council-18 or 9 members 

 Evaluation of a two-tier structure of governance up to and including a single tier model 

 Term of office of the Warden 

 Election of Warden-direct versus indirect 

 Recorded vote structure  

The recommendation to change the term of Warden to two years was defeated by County 

Council.  The recommendation to maintain the current composition of council was supported 

and the recorded vote structure was referred back to the Governance Task Force for further 

consideration.  A resolution was subsequently adopted to maintain the current recorded vote 

structure.  

In 2016 a report regarding changing from Standing Committee to a Committee of the Whole 

structure was adopted noting that the weighting of recorded votes will remain the same.  
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At the request of County Council, staff brought back a report (CCR-CW-08-17) to the July 13, 

2017 meeting analyzing options for the size and composition of council as well as options 

related to the Warden’s term of office. It was noted in this report that currently there are no two-

tier counties that have moved to direct election of the head of council.   

When Should the Warden be Directly Elected? 

There is no single correct answer to this question.  Report CAOR-GOV-12-12 discusses areas 

to contemplate when considering a change to the way the Warden is elected.  Has the scope of 

county responsibilities gotten too large not to have the Warden directly elected by the residents?  

Would this make the head of council more accountable to the people and more involved with the 

issues from the county wide viewpoint rather than trying to balance the interests of both the 

upper and lower tier municipalities they represent?  Has the role become large enough that it is 

in essence a full time position? 

While the Municipal Act outlines the role for the head of council, it does not take into account the 

leadership and relationship building this role assumes.  Working with local municipalities, 

provincial and federal counterparts as well as several associations such as Western Ontario 

Warden’s Caucus assists in providing streamlined goals and opportunities for strategic planning 

over a longer term.  

Report CAOR-GOV-12-12 goes on to state that through the indirect election of the Warden, that 

member of council has garnered the support of their colleagues to lead the county on a number 

of strategic initiatives.  There is already that network of trust and it would be easier to act with 

“common purpose” with the majority support of council.  The presumed costs associated with 

running an election based on the vast geography of Grey County might make attracting those 

interested in running for Warden a challenge.  

Public Engagement 

The Municipal Act, 2001 requires that the county give notice of its intent to pass a by-law and 

hold at least one public meeting to consider the change.  While this is the prescribed 

requirement, recent experience tells us that is would not be sufficient or the preferred method of 

public engagement.   

In order for the public to fully understand the proposed change and provide input on it, a more 

fulsome public engagement piece is recommended.  Engagement could take the form of 

surveys, open houses, presentations at local council meetings etc. and should be as broad as 

possible as this is an issue that impacts the residents of Grey County. 

The most current issue of Municipal World, August 2017 and article entitled Taking Back 

Meaningful Engagement points out that there is a desire for more public input and this comes 

with a requirement of staff time, skill and resources needed to effectively manage such a 

campaign.  It goes on to point out that while public engagement provides a means of gathering 

input and feedback on a number of items, it can also create a sense of expectation on the part 

of the public.   

Grey County is fortunate to have staff that excels at communication and community 

engagement within several departments.  Planning staff have recently run a wide-reaching, 



CCR-CW-11-17  Date: September 14, 2017 

year-long community engagement campaign on the update to the official plan “Recolour Grey”.   

This process has created a positive response from residents who feel involved in the process.   

Grey County has also recently adopted a communications strategy which outlines how to 

meaningfully engage the public on matters of Grey County.   

Weighted Votes 

How would this change impact our current weighted voting system?  Currently, as per the 

County of Grey Act and By-law 4958-17 anytime a recorded vote is requested at council and at 

committee of the whole meetings respectively, and it is a vote that does not require a two-thirds 

vote, it is weighted. The votes are based on one vote per every 1000 electors of part thereof.   

With the addition of a directly elected Warden, weighted votes could no longer be used as the 

number of votes is determined by the number of electors for a specific lower tier.  The Warden 

would not be representative of a specific group of electors, but of the entire County and 

therefore could not have a weighted vote.   The new by-law would then indicate that recorded 

voting shall be one vote for each council member and this by-law would prevail over the current 

County of Grey Act.   This type of change would require a triple majority as council would be 

changing the number of votes of an upper tier council.   

Timelines 

The following chart outlines the timelines that must be achieved in order for this change to take 

place by December 31, 2017.  This compressed schedule does not allow for the development 

and execution of a fulsome public engagement process.  

Action Latest Date 

County Council resolution to Support Change September 28, 2017 

Local Municipality Discussions and 

support/non-support of resolution/draft by-law 

October meetings 

Supporting resolutions from local 

municipalities received-triple majority required 

November 9, 2017 

Public Meeting Notice published (21 days) November 22, 2017 

Public Meeting at County Council December 14, 2017 

County Council considers public input, by-law 

received first, second and third reading 

December 14, 2017 

If Council enacts the by-law, change in place December 14, 2017 

 

Financial/Staffing/Legal/Information Technology 

Considerations 



CCR-CW-11-17  Date: September 14, 2017 

There are several financial items that require consideration related to a change to directly elect 

a Warden.  The first is that this will mean an additional member of council.  Over the past three 

years, the average councillor salary plus per diems and mileage was $17,030 as of December 

31, 2016 plus the cost of conferences.  If the Warden is directly elected, one more councillor 

salary, per diems, conference expenses and mileage will be required in future budgets 

beginning in late 2018.  As well approximately $3,000 would be required for an additional IPad, 

phone and associated information technology costs.  There may also be an adjustment to the 

expectation of the Warden’s pay.   

There will be costs associated with the legislative requirements to make this change including 

advertising for a public meeting, statutory notices, a public awareness campaign if the change is 

implemented, Compliance Audit Committee and potential for legal costs associated with the 

change.   

If the Warden is to be directly elected in the 2018 election, there will be some election related 

costs as well.  These would include joint advertising with the local municipalities on the election-

where, when and how to vote.  Eight of the nine municipalities are using internet and phone 

voting while one is using the traditional ballot method.  In accordance with subsection 7(3) of the 

Municipal Elections Act, 1996, the County would also be responsible for reimbursing reasonable 

costs incurred by a local municipality in the event of a recount or by-election.  

Staff time will also be required to complete the required election policies, update the County’s 

website with election related information and participate in election training and Election Day 

duties.  It is unknown at this time what those costs would amount to.  

Link to Strategic Goals/Priorities 

This report links to Goal 3 of delivering excellence in governance and service focusing on a 

governance model for the future.   

Attachments and Background Information  

Draft By-law (attached) 

CCR-CW-08-17 

CAOR-GOV-12-12  

Respectfully submitted by, 

Heather Morrison 

Deputy Clerk 

Director Sign Off:  Kim Wingrove  

  

https://docs.grey.ca/share/s/r9TwYnkzRx6IRgrRWXhfgg
https://docs.grey.ca/share/s/Tqu74idDROOwgTH0Si5rTQ
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DRAFT 
Corporation of the County of Grey 

By-Law XXXX-17 

A By-law to Authorize the Direct Election of the Warden pursuant 

to Section 218 of the Municipal Act, 2001  

WHEREAS pursuant to Section 218 of the Municipal Act, 2001, changes to the composition of 
an upper tier council requires a triple majority as set out in Section 219 (2); 

AND WHEREAS a triple majority has been achieved; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF 
THE CORPORATION OF THE COUNTY OF GREY HEREBY ENACTS AS FOLLOWS: 

1. The composition of Grey County Council shall include a Warden who shall be elected by 
general vote of all electors of all of the lower-tier municipalities. 

2. The election of the Warden shall be conducted in accordance with the Municipal Elections 
Act, 1996 and shall be held concurrently with the regular election in the lower-tier 
municipalities. 

3. The composition, election and term of the Warden shall remain in all respects as it was the 
day before the coming into force of this by-law, except as specifically provided for in 
Paragraphs 1 and 2 of the by-law.  

4. As permitted by Section 218(3) of the Municipal Act, 2001, recorded voting shall now be one 
vote for each member of Council.  This By-law prevails over Bill Pr58 (An Act respecting the 
County of Grey) pursuant to Section 221 of the Municipal Act, 2001.  

5. This By-law shall come into force on the day the new Council is organized following the first 
regular election following the passing of this By-law. 

6. Notwithstanding Paragraph 4 of the By-law, the regular election held immediately before the 
coming into force of this By-law shall be conducted as if this By-law were already in force.  

 

ENACTED AND PASSED this xx day of xx, 2017. 

___________________________  ______________________________ 

WARDEN: CLERK:  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

INTER-OFFICE MEMO 

TO Mayor Sue Paterson and Council Members 

FROM Jeff Dentinger – Fire Chief/CEMC/Health and Safety Coordinator 

DATE September 27, 2017 

RE Fire Prevention Week Open House 

 
Dear Mayor and Council; 
 
The Hanover Fire Department will hold our annual Open House during Fire Prevention Week for 
2017.  This year Fire Prevention week is October 8 to 14 with our open house being held 
Wednesday October 11 from 6:30pm to 8:00pm.  As in previous years we will sound the roof top 
siren at 6pm signaling families to practice their home fire escape plan.  After practicing their 
escape plan families are invited to visit the fire hall and children providing a copy of their escape 
plan receive a free McHappy Meal from McDonalds Restaurant while supplies last.  Every year 
McDonalds Restaurant and Hanover Typocraft co-sponsor the open house by sharing the cost of 
printing the escape plans provided to each Elementary School up to grade 4.  This has always 
been well attended and the members of the Fire Department provide a number of equipment 
displays for families to view and ask questions.   
   
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Jeff Dentinger 
Fire Chief/Fire Prevention Officer/CEMC 
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HANOVER POLICE SERVICES BOARD 

MINUTES OF MEETING 

Tuesday, August 29, 2017, 7:00 p.m. 

Winkler Room, Hanover Civic Centre, Hanover, ON 
 

Present: Chair Warren Dickert    Chief Chris Knoll  

  Vice-Chair Don Smith    Secretary Catherine McKay 

  Police Services Board Member Rick Hopkins  

  Police Services Board Member Tim Norwood  

  Police Services Board Member Sue Paterson 

     

No conflict or pecuniary interest declared 

 

OPENING OF MEETING 

Motion # 2017-09-081 

Moved by:  S. Paterson        Seconded by:  R. Hopkins 

That the Board open the meeting at 7:00 p.m.. 

Carried 

  

AGENDA  

Motion # 2017-09-0082 

Moved by:  T. Norwood       Seconded by:  D. Smith 

That the agenda for August 29, 2017 be amended to add the following item:  6K – Eli El Chantiry, President 

& Chair, OAPSB to Minister Lalonde and Attorney General Naqvi and that the agenda be accepted as 

amended. 

Carried 

 

Motion # 2017-09-083 

That the Board deviate from the Agenda for August 29, 2017 if required. 

Moved by:  R. Hopkins        Seconded by:  S. Paterson 

Carried  
 

MINUTES OF MEETING 

Motion # 2017-09-084 

Moved by:  T. Norwood       Seconded by:  D. Smith 

That the Minutes of the June 26, 2017 meeting be adopted as circulated. 

Carried 

 

BUSINESS FROM MINUTES 
A. Business Plan on Council Agenda, September 5, 2017 
The Chair reported that a PowerPoint presentation had been prepared for the Council meeting and that any 
Board members would be welcome to attend. 
B. Community Engagement 
This item is covered in the Chief’s Report and will no longer be included on Board agendas as a standing item. 
C. Special Constable Update 
The Chair updated the Board on the status of the selection process. 
 

ACCOUNTS 

Motion # 2017-09-085 

Moved by:  D. Smith        Seconded by:  T. Norwood 

That the Board approve payment of accounts dated June 2017 in the amount of $ 29,636.21. 

Carried 

 

Motion # 2017-09-086 

Moved by:  S. Paterson        Seconded by:  R. Hopkins 

That the Board approve payment of accounts dated July 2017 in the amount of $ 16,728.89. 

Carried 
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HANOVER POLICE SERVICES BOARD MINUTES OF MEETING 

August 29, 2017   Page 2  

 

CORRESPONDENCE 
A. Special Investigations Unit, Annual Report 2015-2016 (for circulation only) 
B. Special Investigations Unit, Annual Report 2016-2017 (for circulation only) 
C. Wendy Donaldson (for circulation only) 
D. Guelph Police Services Board Request for Information 
E. OAPSB Zone 5 Meeting - Tuesday, September 12, 2017 
F. OAPSB re All Chiefs Memos 
G. Ontario Provincial Police – Anti-Human Trafficking Conferences 
H. Auxiliary Awards for Years of Service 
I. 2017-18 Civil Remedies Grant Program 
J. Ontario's Plan for Action in the Event of a Possible Terror Attack 
K. Eli El Chantiry, President & Chair, OAPSB to Minister Lalonde and Attorney General Naqvi 
 
Regarding item D, it was noted that the Board had never conducted an internal survey and the Secretary will 
respond accordingly to the Guelph Police Services Board.  Regarding item E, Board Member T. Norwood 
agreed to attend the meeting. 
 
Motion # 2017-09-087 
Moved by:  S. Paterson        Seconded by:  D. Smith 
That the Board accept the correspondence and actions required. 

Carried 

 

NEW BUSINESS 
A. Update on Hanover West Grey Police Services Amalgamation Discussions 
The Chair and Vice Chair provided an update and the Board discussed various aspects of the process. 
B. Crime Severity Index Comparison 
The Chief outlined how Hanover compares to other communities in terms of the Crime Severity Index and 
explained some of the reasons for differences amongst those communities. 

 

CHIEF’S REPORT 

Motion # 2017-09-088 

Moved by:  S. Paterson        Seconded by:  T. Norwood 

That the Board accept the Chief’s Report for June 2017 as presented. 

Carried 

 

IN-CAMERA SESSION 

Motion # 2017-09-089 

Moved by:  D. Smith        Seconded by:  T. Norwood 

That the Board convene in closed session to discuss matters that it is of the opinion fall under Section 35 (4) 

(a) or (b) of the Police Services Act at 8:26 p.m.. 

Carried 
 

Motion # 2017-09-090 

Moved by:  R. Hopkins        Seconded by:  S. Paterson 

That the Board reconvene in open session at 8:48 p.m..  The Chair confirmed that the Hanover Police Services 

Board had gone in closed session and discussed matters that it is of the opinion fall under Section 35 (4) (a) or 

(b) of the Police Services Act. 

Carried 

 

ADJOURNMENT & NEXT MEETING 

Motion # 2017-09-091 

Moved by:  T. Norwood 

That the Board adjourn at 8:52 p.m. to meet again on Tuesday, September 26, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. in the 

Winkler Room, Hanover Civic Centre, or at the call of the Chair. 

Carried        

  

_____________________________________  _____________________________________ 

  Chair       Secretary  



Hanover Downtown Improvement Area 
 

M I N U T E S          8am  │  Wednesday June 21, 2017 
 

 

  Meeting Location:  214-10th Street Boardroom 
 
Board Members present: Julie Whitehead,  Peggy Sickel,  Judy Hribar,  
 Jennifer Heerema,  Hazel Pratt-Paige,  J.D. Lyons, 
Absent with regrets: C.I.P.:  Melissa Avedesian, Coordinator & Taryn Hagen, Assistant Coordinator. 
  (note – currently one less board member) 
 
Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest:  none    J.D. Lyons convened and brought the meeting to order. 
 
 
Accounts for Payment: DIA Codes [21-8300-____ ] 
 

 
 

MOTION  by Judy to pay invoices as noted, seconded by Hazel,  …  carried.  

 
Minutes:  Each board member received a Draft copy of the May 17, 2017 Minutes for their reference. 
 

MOTION  by Peggy to approve the D.I.A. Board Minutes of May 17, 2017 as presented,  seconded by 
Jennifer,  …  carried. 

 
 
C.I.P. Coordinator’s Report:  A monthly report was provided, which was reviewed in detail. 
 

Review included Sights & Sounds Festival, sponsorship update, promo materials, road closure and noise by 
law requests, SOP’s for Friday’s Beer Garden and Saturday’s Keg & Cork, volunteer group update. 
 

Event recap of June 3rd’s Poker Run 
Review of ongoing projects: Visitor Guide, Coupon Book, Brochure Swap, Radio Tags, and work plan for the 
next month. 
 

Links for the Soap Box Derby and Kidz Talent will be sent out. 
 

Melissa and Taryn were setting up the tent and promo handouts at the airport for today’s appearance by 
the Snowbirds. 

 
 
Committee Updates: 

 
  Community Improvement Partnership – J.D., Julie & Hazel  (recent meeting:  June 8) 
 Discussions included above. 

 
  Downtown Promotions  

D.I.A. Sizzling Sidewalk Sales:  Fridays & Saturdays in July & August 
 

2nd Center Spread:  Mile Long Sidewalk Sale on Friday July 21st & Saturday July 22nd during the Sights 
& Sounds Festival: July 13th edition of The Post   (ads due July 7) 
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Page 2  –  D.I.A. Minutes of June 21, 2017 
 
 
  Downtown Revitalization Implementation Committee – J.D. & Hazel 
 New benches and bike racks have been installed. One bike rack has a lock left on it and seems to be 

used for tenant overnight parking – to discuss with By Law Officer.  Will suggest rack system added to 
allow for multiple bikes. Flower planters are also out on the streets. 

  

Façade Program 2017 – four approved grants to: My Scissors & I, the former Hanover Travel building, 
Grey Rose Suites and Lyons & Co.  Noted: a new mural for the side of Frankie’s building.  

 
  Economic Development Committee – Peggy   

 The E.D.C. will meet this morning – unable to discuss issues at this time.  The current Summer Radio 
Promo was discussed at length, noting concerns. 

 
  Sights & Sounds Committee – Judy     Information noted above. 

 
 
Other Business:         
 

1. 2017 Annual Meeting date set as Wednesday August 23rd,  8am in our Boardroom.  Invitation will be 
sent multiple times, ie: email and reminder email, D.I.A. Summer Newsletter and several times on 
Facebook.   The D.I.A. Board will be available. 

2. Vacant director position: we will note in our Summer Newsletter. 

3. Canada Flags are up.  The 2nd banner arms are mounted in the downtown core.  

4. Winter Banner image options will be available for our August meeting, and we will order good quality at 
a good price. 

5. Flower baskets have been installed, and we are waiting for the sun to brighten the colour. 

6. Reminder:  no meeting to be held in July. 

7. Note:   A copy of our approved minutes will be sent to the Town, to be included in Council Packages and posted on the Town website. 

8. Received & Reviewed:   Hanover’s Planning Advisory Committee Minutes of May 9, 2017. 

9. Shop & Win unredeemed cash:   2014 $40 of $2,000   /   2015 $20 of $3,000   /   2016 $920 of $3,000. 

 
 

D.I.A. Committee Reps: 
C.I.P. – Hazel/J.D./Julie    D.R.I.C. – J.D./Hazel    E.D.C. – Peggy    Promo – _____    Poker Run – Hazel/J.D.    S&S – Judy 
 

2017 Dates:       Poker Run:  Sat June 3, MacLean’s Ales    │    13th Annual Sights & Sounds Festival:  Wed July 19 to Sun July 23 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
Motion to Adjourn:  Jennifer      (9:20am) Next Meeting Date:  Wednesday August 23, 2017 
 
 



Hanover Downtown Improvement Area 
 

M I N U T E S   2 0 1 7          8am  │  Wednesday August 23, 2017 
 

 

  Meeting Location:  214-10th Street Boardroom 
 
Board Members present: Peggy Sickel,  Judy Hribar,  Hazel Pratt-Paige,  J.D. Lyons [Quorum 3 + a chair] 
 Community Improvement Partnership:  Taryn Hagan, Coordinator  
Absent with regrets: Julie Whitehead,  Jennifer Heerema.   (note – currently one less board member) 
 
 
2017 Annual Meeting was discussed, noting we appreciated attendance by one member. 
 
 
Note:  Our quorum was discussed. We will ask for clarification from the Town, and will hold motions for 
the next meeting.    
The board reviewed the previous Board Meeting Minutes of June 21, 2017.    
 
 
Accounts for Payment:      DIA Codes [21-8300-____ ] 
 

Post approval will be requested for the following budget invoices which arrived following the June 
meeting, and sent to the Town for payment on July 10th / July 17th: 
 

Motion will occur during the next meeting, September 20, 2017. 
 
 
C.I.P. Coordinator’s Report: 
Discussed in length during our Annual Meeting.  
 

 
Winter Banners:   Discussion to keep our ‘bird’ images. We will have drafts confirmed by email prior to 
our next meeting. 
 
Flowers 2017:   We had a disappointing show in our downtown baskets this year, noting weather issues. 
Watering issues were discussed at length.  We will return to bright pink and purple again next year. 
 
 
 
Committee Updates: 

 
  Community Improvement Partnership – J.D., Julie & Hazel  (recent meeting:  August 10th) 
 
  Downtown Promotion Committee –    D.I.A. Sizzling Sidewalk Sales:  Fridays & Saturdays in July & August  
2nd Spread: Sidewalk Sale Fri. July 21st & Sat. July 22nd during the Sights & Sounds Festival, in July 13th 
edition of The Post.  Center Spread included 5 double ads, 3 small ads,  Filler: 3 small ads and 4 double ads 
used for DIA/S&S.  Participating Business given a shout out on facebook and email blast in July. 
2rd Spread: reminders will go out the second week of September – ads due Sept. 29th, in Post October 5th. 
  



Page 2  –  D.I.A. Minutes of August 23, 2017 
 
 
  Downtown Revitalization Implementation Committee – J.D. & Hazel      
 
  Economic Development Committee – Peggy       The next meeting date will be in September 
 
  Sights & Sounds Committee – Judy        

 
 
 
Other Business:         
 

1. Vacant director position - any more thoughts on a replacement?   

2. Issues continue in our Downtown re 2-hour parking limit for customers. This was noted in our 
Newsletter and in emails. Downtown businesses must acknowledge that business owners, employers 
and employees are not to use downtown parking locations.  tabled until the next meeting 

3. OBIA – Member Needs Assistance – July 5th Walkerton BIA discussed. 

4. Historical Society – a few signs for buildings with historical significance will be placed shortly. 

5. Your info here   

6. Note:  A copy of our approved minutes will be sent to the Town, to be included in Council Packages and posted on the Town website. 

7. Received & Reviewed:   Hanover’s Planning Advisory Committee Minutes of June 13th, 2017. 

8. Shop & Win unredeemed cash:   2014 $40 of $2,000   /   2015 $20 of $3,000   /   2016 $780 of $3,000. 

 
 
 
 
 

D.I.A. Committee Reps: 
C.I.P. – Hazel/J.D./Julie      D.R.I.C. – J.D./Hazel      E.D.C. – Peggy      Promo – _____      Poker Run – Hazel/J.D.      S&S – Judy 
 
2017 Dates:        Poker Run: Sat June 3,  MacLean’s Ales    │    13th Annual Sights & Sounds Festival: Wed July 19 to Sun July 23 

 
 
 
Adjournment:  (9:30am)    Next Meeting Date:  September 20, 2017 (3rd Wed) 
 
 
 
 



Hanover Downtown Improvement Area 
 

A N N U A L   M I N U T E S   2 0 1 7          8am  │  Wednesday August 23, 2017 
 

 

  Meeting Location:  214-10th Street Boardroom 
 
Board Members present: Peggy Sickel,  Judy Hribar,  Hazel Pratt-Paige,  J.D. Lyons [Quorum 3 + a chair] 
 Community Improvement Partnership:  Taryn Hagan, Coordinator  
Absent with regrets: Julie Whitehead,  Jennifer Heerema.   (note – currently one less board member) 
 
Guest: Kimm Culkin, Youth Literacy  
 
2017 Annual Meeting was called to order and convened by the D.I.A. Chairperson, J.D. Lyons at 8am.  
 
2016 D.I.A. Financial Statements and 2017 Budget Review 
 

The year-end B.D.O. Financial Statements were compared to the D.I.A. year-end Financial Statements. 
Detailed review followed, including Budget items, Vacancy rates, Promotion categories, Contributions 
including $10,000. to the Downtown Revitalization Committee in 2016. 
The D.I.A. Reserve was discussed, noting a few past Capital Expenditures made using reserves. 
Contributions toward part time salaries for downtown cleanup on Wednesdays, Saturdays and Sundays by 
Community Living Hanover were noted, which result in good comments on the appearance of our streets. 
The D.I.A. purchased Christmas décor, and shares maintenance costs with the Town of Hanover and the 
Hanover Chamber of Commerce. 
Flower costs were reviewed.  
 
Downtown Revitalization Program was also discussed, acknowledging a commitment by property owners to 
invest in their downtown locations. 
 
The Hanover Downtown Improvement Area mandate is governed by the Province of Ontario Municipal Act, 
Section 220.  We are members of the Ontario Business Improvement Association. 
 
C.I.P. Review 
 

Taryn Hagan was congratulated on her new positon as C.I.P. Coordinator effective September 5, 2017. 
Taryn has held the Assistant position for the past four years.  
C.I.P. is a partnership initiative between the Town, D.I.A. and Chamber. 
C.I.P. organizes the Sights & Sounds Festival, as well as D.I.A. program partnerships including the Holiday 
Shop & Win, Coupon Book, Trick or Treat Trail, Radio Tags, etc.   
 

Review of the 2016 Shop & Win Promo noted good participation from businesses and shoppers. 
The 2017 Coupon Book promo featured 36 businesses and 8,000 books distributed, and Summer Radio tags 
are coordinated with the Town’s E.D.C. annual radio promo. 
The 13th Annual Sights & Sounds Festival held in 2017 was well attended despite rain on Saturday. During 
the festival, downtown businesses noted there was not a lot of shopping during events like the Soap Box 
Derby, but a good opportunity to window shop and return another day.  A festival survey is currently 
underway, looking for feedback prior to working on our 2018 festival. 
Next projects include the Trick or Treat Trail, the 2017 Holiday Shop & Win and Santa in the Square. 
 
An update on ongoing initiates included discussion on new winter banners, and watching for final results of 
the 2017 Downtown Revitalization projects in our downtown.  
 
Our guest and board members were thanked for attending. 
 
Motion to Adjourn:  Hazel and Peggy.      
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